At An Audit / Workshop Meeting

Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 9th day of July 2008

Roll Call:    

Derek Benedict, Councilman 
                   

George A. Woolsey, Councilman

Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman



      
Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman

Absent:

Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor  

Also Present:        
Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                             
Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk




Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh                

James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

Due to Supervisor Booth’s absence, Deputy Supervisor Derek Benedict will preside over this meeting.

Meeting called to order at 7:07 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL


The responses to the roll call appear above.


PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG AND MOMENT OF SILENCE       
   
The Pledge was led by Lisabeth Stelz-Riach of Fern Avenue.
2. 
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA

   The following items were added to the agenda:
7B.  Highway:

Adding a Line Item for the GIS Payment 
9.     Deleted

Justice Court: Request to Hire  

13F. Engineering: 
Drinking Water SRF Local Council Agreement


13G.


Air Conditioning at Town Hall


15.   Town Hall Seasonal Clerk                      
3.
APPROVAL OF AUDIT   

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the audit in the amount of $990,577.67. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.  

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
4.
(7:00 p.m.) PUBLIC HEARING: Community Development Grant

Deputy Supervisor Benedict asked Town Clerk Zarutskie if all of the proper postings have been done for the Community Development Grant Public Hearing. 

Town Clerk Zarutskie said notice of this Public Hearing has been posted in the lobby of Town Hall since July 1, 2008, advertised in the Sentinel on July 1, 2008 and advertised in the Mid Hudson Times on July 2, 2008. This meets all of the legal requirements for this Public Hearing. 

MOTION was made at 7:12 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to open the Community Development Grant Public Hearing. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
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Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, said the purpose of this Public Hearing is to solicit input for suggestions and projects to be considered for funding under the Orange County Community Development Program. This program has funds available for acquisition, disposition of  real property, public works, site improvement projects, code enforcement, clearing and demolition, rehabilitation for public use or economical development, housing rehabilitation grants, special projects for the elderly and disabled, provision of public services such as shelter, clinics, senior nutrition programs, payment of non-federal shares of other grant programs, relocation payments of distance and planning management programs and administration. The Town has identified two projects that Tom Dubetsky, Safety Officer, will explain further. Mr. Taylor said that this is a general hearing which does not specifically relate to these two projects.
Mr. Dubetsky said the Town has submitted an application to the County for Block Grant Assistance. This is to remove two buildings in the Town that have been identified as unsafe structures and they have been unsuccessful in obtaining payment for the removal of the buildings. The first structure, located at 104 Old South Plank Road, was previously know as Mary’s Hideaway, a bar and restaurant facility in the 1960’s. It is in a state of disrepair. The other property is located at the intersection of New Road and Weyants Lane. It is a single family residence with structural decay and is ready to collapse. The Town wants to have these buildings removed and the lots cleared. 
Pat Williams, Meadow Hill, said it is her opinion that buildings in disrepair on private property should go through the court system. The owner would be given a summons, and then they would go to court. If they did not comply then the Town could hire someone to demolish the building and the cost would be put on their taxes. 

Mr. Dubetsky said these properties are a challenge, because they both contain    asbestos and that is costly to remove. This grant would help with these costs.

 Ms. Williams said this is a great benefit to the property owner. This is commercial property that is vacant on that corridor of Route 52. The $35,000.00 grant is still taxpayers’ money and adds value to the property because the building has been demolished and taken away. 
Mr. Dubetsky said this is only in the review process with the county. This does become a safety issue with the Town and removing a hazardous situation.

Ms. Williams asked how the property owner is penalized for letting this building go into disarray. This building has been vacant for at least twenty to thirty years. 

Mr. Dubetsky said his concern is safety.

Councilman Piaquadio asked Mr. Taylor if a lien could be placed on the property for the cost of the removal. 

Mr. Taylor said that the Town Code provides for undertaking an expense to remove a building and then a lien is put on the property. In this case Grant money would be used and a lien can not be put on the property.  

Councilman Benedict said that Ms. Williams is correct in the fact that the Town will spend Grant money funded by the Federal Government to remove this building and in turn the property owner can sell this property.  
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Mr. Taylor said there are private and public benefits if this building is removed.
Ms. Williams said the property tax is up to date so the Town would not benefit or  recoup their money through a tax foreclosure.  

Councilwoman Greene agreed but her concern is with regard to our volunteer fireman fighting a fire in a building that has asbestos. She also worries about the protection of the people in the neighborhoods where these buildings are located. 

Ms. Williams asked if a letter could be sent stating a lien will be put on the property for the demolition and when the property is sold the lien would be paid to the Town.  

Mr. Taylor said the Federal Government has rules and regulation on what is allowed. 

Councilman Woolsey said he agrees with all parties. He is offended by the add-on of the property located at the intersection of New Road and Weyants Lane. It is his opinion that it should have been discussed first. 
Councilman Benedict said tonight the Board is gathering comments and 
feedback from the public. He said Ms. Williams comments are well noted. The Board has concerns with the safety of the residents in the area, the cost, and the beautification of the area. 
Eleanor Doderer, Wintergreen Avenue, said the taxes for the Town of Newburgh are going up and a private land owner should not benefit. The land owner should be taken to court and pay the money it would cost to demolish the building.

Mark Taylor said there are two processes; the first is code compliance and the Town has the ability to prosecute code violations. The Town can impose fines but  does not have the authority for injunctive relief. The second process involves a Public Hearing and a determination by the Town Board as to whether the building is unsafe. The Town Board has followed this procedure in this case. The issue with this particular building is the large cost. There are alternative actions that can be taken where the building can be made safe and secure. In this case a more extreme remedy is needed that involves the demolition of the building. The Town is looking for a method to fund this remedy. As far as levying taxes with the owner’s financial difficulties, the County will likely have problems with the expenditure of amount of money and the obligation to collect the money. This Grant simply presents a more feasible method to accomplish demolition. 

Mr. Dubetsky said the second property, which is located at the intersection of New Road and Weyants Lane, is a situation where the Town can not accomplish a remedy with the owner. The property owner has been out of the country for many years and the building is in an unsafe state. 

Councilwoman Greene asked Mr. Taylor if a separate Public Hearing would have to be held for this property.

Mr. Taylor said the purpose of the Public Hearing is to solicit ideas for the grant. The County does not require that a specific application be addressed. 
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Councilman Piaquadio asked if the Town could demolish the building, and levy the amount of demolition for the building to the property owner. The owner can not pay the levy or the taxes and at that point the County takes over the property. If the County takes over the property, will the Town be reimbursed for the demolition?
Councilwoman Greene said the property would go to the County as an unpaid tax. The County would take over the Town’s hold and it would become part of the budget. At the end of March the Town would be reimbursed. The property would then be part of the County’s bill and would be put up for a tax sale. 

Mr. Dubetsky said the intention of the application is to remove a hazard and the safety of the community. 

Mr. Osborne asked if the Town has approval from the County that these projects qualify. 

Mr. Dubetsky said the application has to be submitted to the County and they will determine if the projects qualify. 

Mr. Osborne said if the County says the project does not qualify the Board has no decision to make. There are currently a lot of things to consider but he suggests the Board spend their energy when it becomes necessary and wait for the decision of the County. 
Councilwoman Greene asked if the grant could be used for something other than the project that was listed on the application. 

Mr. Osborne said the application can only be used for what was applied for. If the Board decided they did not want to move forward, the Town would not execute the agreement.
Councilman Woolsey said if the Board is not sure they want to spend taxpayers’ dollars on a private entity, why should the Board move forward. 

Mr. Taylor said municipalities all over the country spend taxpayer dollars to remove blighted improvements from private properties.   
Sibylle Tulve, Highland Avenue, asked if anyone has spoken to the property owner about her plans after the building has been removed.
Mr. Dubetsky said he has to talked to the owner but he is unable to get a straight answer.

Councilman Woolsey said that Mr. Dubetsky has been very diligent in working on this project. 

Laura Coleman, Wintergreen Avenue, said she does agree with Mrs. Williams and it is her opinion that the owner is being rewarded for bad behavior. She also asked the Board where she could obtain more information on the Orange County Community Grant Program. 
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Tom Dubetsky said there is information posted on Orange County’s web site. The applications for this grant had to be submitted by June 30th by 5:00 p.m., which the Town has met. He said his main concern is public safety and eliminating a hazard. These two buildings fit that description. 
Mr. Taylor said to cite how private property owners benefited in other cases he represents a municipality that obtained Orange County Block Grant Funds for the connection of private houses to public water system. Those private property owners did benefit from those grants; however there is a determination that they received public water which resulted in a public benefit. 
Mr. Osborne said the Community Development Block Grant Program for the HUD program is an annual program. Grant is limited to a one year maximum of $125,000.00 and a multi year maximum of $250,000.00. You can obtain a two year grant if you did not apply the previous year. The Grant is available to municipalities and to individuals who have problems with their property that need to be addressed, but can not due to financial reasons.

Deputy Supervisor Benedict said that tonight the Board is looking for feedback. 
Mr. Taylor wanted to clarify and said the Board is not in the position to act on the Resolution that has been presented tonight. Orange County does not require an answer at this time.  

Mr. Dubetsky said when he submitted the application he told the County that the Town has not had a Public Hearing on this matter as of yet. 
Deputy Supervisor Benedict said he is weighing the comments that have been made tonight and is not comfortable making a decision at this time. 

Councilman Piaquadio said this Grant was set up for this type of purpose in mind, but he also has concerns with public safety. 

Councilman Woolsey wants to view the second property located on the corner of Weyants Lane and New Road further.

Mr. Dubetsky said it fits the same description of a non responsive owner. They are both difficult situations and hard for the Town to accomplish.

Deputy Supervisor Benedict asked if there were any other comments from the Board or Public. There were none. 

MOTION was made at 7:50 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to close this Public Hearing. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

Deputy Supervisor Benedict took an informal poll of the Board on the Resolution to approve submittal of the application FY-2009 Orange County Community Development Block Grant Program, with the knowledge that the Board could reject the Grant if they qualify. If the Board does decide to take this Grant to the next level, the paperwork and the packet will be done.

Mr. Dubutsky said one of the requirements for the application is to have a copy of the minutes with the Public’s comments from tonight’s Public Hearing provided. 
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Councilwoman Greene asked when the final decision will be made.

Mr. Dubutsky said the County makes its final decision of establishing its priority list in November. From July 1st to July 15th they are doing a review of all of the applications and then site visits are done. 
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Resolution to approve the submittal of application FY-2009 Orange County Community Development Block Grant Program. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

DISCUSSION: Councilman Woolsey is voting with the stipulation that this Grant can be turned down if the Board decides not to use it for these projects.  

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

5.
Market Place: Municipal Agreements
Mark Taylor said Mr. John Bainlardi, Senior Development Manager for Wilder Balter Associates, is here tonight to answer questions about the project. Mr. Taylor said there are two agreements that have been circulated to the Board for their review. The first is an access agreement for private water and sewer facilities that would be connected to the municipal system. The second is a Responsible Owner Agreement. The first agreement was prepared by the Town at the request of Mr. Osborne. It differs from a prior developer’s agreement and deals with the Town’s access to private utility systems that receive service from the Town’s municipal system. In this case, the Market Place will have water lines and sewer lines running through its driveways and parking areas. The lines will go to the various buildings that are being constructed. There will also be fire hydrants that will be attached to these water lines. All of these lines are not the Town’s facilities and will remain in the ownership of the Market Place who will be responsible for their operation, maintenance and repair. Because these items are connected to the Town’s municipal system, the Town requires the ability to inspect, survey and investigate those systems. In the event repairs are required and they are not undertaken, the Town has the ability to go in and make the necessary repairs. If other activities are required for the proper functioning of the municipal system, such as hydrant flushing, the Town would have the ability to accomplish those tasks. This agreement provides the Town access and to undertake such repairs after giving notice to the property owner. If the owner does not comply, the Town will file a contractor’s lien to recover its costs. Mr. Taylor asked if the Board had any questions.  
Councilwoman Greene asked in this particular case if the Town would do the water and sewer inspections, and is the Town going to accept certification from a New York State Licensed Professional Engineer?
Mr. Osborne said they will in addition to the Town’s inspections. 

Councilman Piaquadio asked if the entire project was in the sewer district. 

Mr. Osborne said he will confirm that it is 100 percent in the sewer district. 

Councilman Woolsey asked if all the water and sewer lines were up to Town standards.

Mr. Osborne said that they were. 

Councilman Woolsey asked if the agreement includes a time frame for the repairs to be done before the Town can do them.
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Mr. Osborne said the repairs would have to have an adverse impact on the Town’s water system in order for the Town to go in and make a repair. 
Councilwoman Greene asked if the Market Place or the individual stores would pay the water and sewer bonds. 

Mr. Taylor said that is not something that has been addressed in this agreement. It is something that will be addressed in the districts and their operation. 

Mr. Osborne said the water system layout will have individual meters in each of the buildings and every building will receive a bill. Whatever agreement the lessee has with the Market Place will determine where the bill will be mailed. At this point there will be one bill per building.

Councilman Woolsey asked if the meters will be located inside or outside.

Mr. Osborne said they will be located inside because of the weather in this area.
Councilwoman Greene asked how the private hydrants would be billed. She asked if there was a provision in the Town’s Local Law that provides for billing charges on private hydrants. 
Mr. Osborne said they would receive a charge and it will be identified in the permit application to the Water Department, when the Water Department signs off on the complete installation the number of fire hydrants will be noted with the Receiver of Taxes, and it will go on their water bill. 

Councilman Piaquadio asked if the Town will test the hydrants.

Mr. Osborne said the Town will not do the testing but we have to witness the testing. 

Councilman Woolsey asked who is responsible if a fire hydrant does not meet the Town’s water pressure standards.
Mr. Osborne said this system is what the Orange County Department of Health considers a private water main extension. An Engineering report had to be submitted with plans and specifications to both the Orange County Department of Health and the Town for approval. The fire flows are reviewed in the Orange County Department of Health approval. If sprinklers are not provided in the building then ISO insurance services requirements have to be met depending on the type of building it is, and a requirement for the outside hose spray is reduced. In this instance, under the Town’s Code and New York State Building Code all of these buildings, will have a sprinkler system and the fire flow calculations were given to the Department of Health for review and approval. In the review and approval they had to show that they would not reduce the pressure in the pipe lines below a certain point. 

Mr. Taylor said there was a second agreement required by the Planning Board as a condition of approval. The agreement provides that in assuring compliance with the Town’s approval of the project there will be one responsible owner. This property is being subdivided, so there will be at least two stores located on separate lots. The subdivision was approved by the Planning Board and this condition was imposed to simplify and ease the Town’s interaction and administration of the project as it goes forward. This establishes a single owner who interacts with the Town and notifies the Town of who the responsible individuals are. It provides contact information, who in this case is Wilder Balter. There is an enforcement action also provided. 
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Councilman Piaquadio asked if there are two owners then is an agreement needed between them. 

Mr. Taylor said yes. The second condition in this regard is that the Planning Board will impose an easement agreement which will provide among the parties the rights of a responsible owner. This agreement has not yet been presented and involves significant negotiations between Wilder Balter and the store owners. The agreement must be presented before final approval is granted by the Planning Board. It is also required that Mr. Donnelly, Attorney for the Planning Board, review the document as a condition of the approval.

Mr. Bainlardi said with respect to that particular agreement, the subdivision approval has a condition that provides that the Market Place can not be filed until the REA has been presented, executed and submitted for recording. This particular agreement lays out Wilder Balter’s obligation to be the named party responsible for the recordable form. It will be recorded and all of the parties who will be dealt with in the future will take title to their property subject to the REA. The REA will have other agreements amongst the private parties, but will ultimately set forth the easement agreement amongst the individual store owners that have access rights across the parking areas, utility easement and so on.  
Mr. Taylor said the agreement Mr. Bainlardi mentioned is broader in scope, but this particular item will be covered in that agreement in respect to them being the responsible party to the Town. 

Councilwoman Greene asked if this agreement has to be finalized before they move forward.

Mr. Taylor said this agreement was required by the Planning Board. The applicant has presented this agreement to the Planning Board. He has reviewed it and presented it to the Board for their consideration. This agreement has to be approved and executed as a condition of the Planning Board’s approval. 

Deputy Supervisor Benedict said that although Market Place is on the agenda as two items they are independent of one another. The first part does not have anything to do with the second portion.           
Mr. Taylor said that was correct. As the Board discussed in the memorandum agreement this Board is an involved agency in the SEQR process and should adopt findings before approving or acting on its approval for the project. Those findings recommended that the Board adopt the Planning Board findings amended as their findings as an involved agency. This will be the first step in this process of approval. 
Councilwoman Greene asked if the Board would receive a copy of the final negotiations.

Mr. Taylor said they would. He said the Board has previously received copies of the finding of the access agreement and he suggested that the Board review the findings and bring this item back to the July 21, 2008 Town Board Meeting to consider an action at that time.  

Mrs. Lisabeth Riach, Fern Avenue, asked when the public could see all of the documents that were discussed at the Planning Board level.

Mr. Taylor said since this has been discussed at a Public Meeting it could be obtained at the Town Clerk’s Office. 
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6. MOUNTAIN LAKE SUBDIVISION: Request to Defer Payment/Glenn Allyn

Glenn B. Allyn, Alpha Hotel Holdings, LLC – Rock Cut Road Development, came before the Board. He sent a letter to both Supervisor Booth and Mr. Taylor requesting a deferment and a payment plan for the $75,000.00 parkland fees on the 50 lot subdivision project. He is asking for a deferment to pay part of the parkland fees upfront and to pay the remaining fees upon the first building permit application. They have currently received their Orange County Permit to begin work on the road. This project has been filed and approved, which is needed for the 300 foot right-of-way on a County road. They also have a construction site plan for putting signs on the roads for safety. He respectfully asked if the Board would consider and grant the request for the deferment of payment in accordance with the plan. With respect to the fees for inspection, at any time should the inspectors be owed fees they will pay them on demand. They anticipate that the full payment will be made shortly due to the fact that the road is ready to be put in for this subdivision and three houses will be put up initially.    
Councilman Piaquadio asked if this has been done before.
Mr. Taylor said as far as he knows it has not. 

Mr. Allyn said the Board was kind enough to difer the payment of the initial parkland fee. His misunderstanding was that the fees would be deferred until the first building permit was issued, after reviewing the language it said when construction begins. He asked the Board to consider the original plan of selling this plant to a large developer to build the houses, which did not go through. He is now developing this project himself and he is a long term resident of the Town. 

Councilman Piaquadio said he has concerns if the Board approves Mr. Allyn’s request then they would have to consider or approve the same for other developers. He asked if there was something unique with this situation.

Mr. Taylor said this is a relatively large project where the original developer dropped out, and given the market conditions, it would be hard to find another developer. 
Mr. Allyn said at this time the Orange County market is depressed but they still want to build this project.

Deputy Supervisor Benedict asked Mr. Allyn what he would do if the request was denied.
Mr. Allyn said he would ask for 120 days to provide the money and if the money was not provided, then the Town could issue a stop work order. 

Councilman Piaquadio asked if the Town could charge interest on the money that was owed.
Mr. Allyn said he would pay a reasonable rate of interest on the money owed. 
Deputy Supervisor Benedict said he is cognizant of the housing market and the volatile aspect of that industry. At this time should the Town look to do things differently? 
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Mr. Allyn said this project would benefit the community and by allowing a deferment, a very nice project could be built. This project will benefit him and the and the tax rolls would benefit the Town.  

Mr. Osborne said this is the first time the Board members have seen the letter for this request. This is a significant project and the Board might want to take this under further consideration. 

Councilman Woolsey said they took a risk when they granted the first approval and now Mr. Allyn is requesting another deferment. He does not want to set a precedent.

Councilman Piaquadio does not want the Town to become a finance company.

Councilwoman Greene would like Supervisor Booth’s insight on this matter. 

Mr. Allyn asked the Board for a temporary Resolution so they would be able to move forward with the construction pending the review of the Town Board. 
Mr. Osborne said if the Board failed to make a deferral, Mr. Allyn wants 120 days to obtain the financing. If the Board fails to approve the deferment at the meeting of July 21st   and a stop work order is issued, then Mr. Allyn’s next step would be to ask for a 120 day extension. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to disapprove the request submitted by Glenn Allyn, Re: Alpha Hotel Holdings, LLC – Rock Cut Road Development Mountain Lake Subdivision, to defer the parkland fees for this project. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

DISCUSSION: Councilman Piaquadio said his concern is the precedent that will be set if this request is granted. He also wants to hear Supervisor Booth’s input on the topic. 
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to table the motion to disapprove Mr. Allyn’s request until the July 21, 2008 Town Board Meeting. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – no; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.

Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 1 abstain; 1 absent.


Mr. Allyn asked if he should attend the July 21st meeting.


Deputy Supervisor Benedict said he did not have to.

Mr. Taylor asked the Board if they wanted references from Mr. Allyn on other projects he has done.

The overall decision of the Board was no.

7.
HIGHWAY:

A.
Fleet Maintenance – Standardization


Deputy Supervisor Benedict asked the Board if this item needs a majority vote to pass.


Mr. Taylor said it did not.
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Councilman Piaquadio asked if Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, has come before the Board to explain why the standardization is needed.   


It was the decision of the Board to ask Darrell Benedict and James LaColla, Fleet Maintenance Supervisor, to attendthe meeting on July 21st to explain why the standardization is necessary. 


B.
(Add on)

GIS Payments


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated July 2, 2008, submitted by Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, to transfer $9,438.00 from Highway’s General Repairs – Operating Expense account number 030.5110.0466

to the new line item Permanent Improvements account number 030.5112.0408. This money is needed for the GIS payments. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

8. POLICE:

A.
Software Maintenance Services

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated June 26, 2008, submitted by Charles Kehoe, Chief of Police, to pay the annual software maintenance charge to Admit Computer Services Inc., in the amount of $24,930.00. The funds for this purchase are included in the Police Budget under account number 3010.497. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene said the voucher submitted by Admit Computer Services, Inc. does not have a signature on it and she will discuss this with Ms. Calarco to find out if it is required.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

B. NYCOMCO Contract

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the New York Communication Co. Lease. The lease rate is $3,715.00 per month for a twelve month period for five years, commencing on the first day of the month following the date of installation of the equipment. The lease has an annual rental of $44,580.00 per year for five years. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

9.
JUSTICE COURT: Request to Hire Part-Time Employee

This item was dropped from the agenda.
10.
WATER DISTRIBUTION:
Re-approve Vehicle Purchase

Deputy Supervisor Benedict stated the purchase of the 2008 Ford Ranger XL Super Cab 4X4 was approved at the March 3, 2008 Town Board Meeting. The unit price of the truck was higher than what was first quoted. He asked to have this re-approved for the additional price.  
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MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the total cost of the 2008 Ford Ranger XL Super Cab 4X4 which will not exceed $19,000.00. The truck will be used by William Puchalski who is the Superintendent for Water Distribution. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
Councilman Piaquadio asked if a hybrid vehicle could be used.

Councilman Woolsey said the Water Department needs a plow, which would require a truck.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

11.
ZONING: Light and Heavy Equipment Overlay
Mr. Taylor said in the discussion for the zoning amendment the applicant initially raised a concern that the overlay did not include the rear portion of the property. The Board was going to go out and inspect the property. Subsequent to that discussion Mr. Greer said the request to include the rear portion of the property is being withdrawn. Given that issue was resolved, Supervisor Booth thought it would be appropriate to prepare a Resolution for the Board’s consideration. He asked to have the referral to Orange County for a Resolution declaring the Town as Lead Agency for the environmental review process and a Resolution setting a Public Hearing date. Mr. Taylor said if the Board is ready to act they are listed in order for the Board’s consideration. 
Councilman Piaquadio asked if Mr. Greer’s client would agree not to park heavy equipment on the residential portion of the property. Mr. Greer said the back portion of the property was zoned agricultural and his client would agree to that condition.
Mr. Taylor said they would put the agreement in writing to be executed.

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Resolution of Town Board providing for referral of Local Law amending Chapter 185 entitled Zoning of the Code of the Town of Newburgh to establish the Light and Heavy Industrial Equipment and Recreational Vehicle Sales, Service and Repair (LHI) Overlay District. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Resolution of the Town Board Determining that proposed adoption of Local Law amending Chapter 185 entitled Zoning of the Code of the Town of Newburgh to establish the Light and Heavy Equipment and Recreational Vehicle Sales, Service and Repair (LHI) Overlay District is a type I action under SEQRA and the Town Board is the Sole involved and Lead Agency. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the Resolution of the Town Board providing for a Public notice and a Public Hearing concerning Local Law amending Chapter 185 of the Code of the Town of Newburgh to establish the Light and Heavy Equipment and Recreational Vehicle Sales, Service and Repair (LHI) overlay District. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
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MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to schedule a Public Hearing for August 18, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

12.
PLANNING BOARD: Release of Landscape Bond
MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated June 25, 2008, submitted by Karen Arent, Landscape Architect for the Town of Newburgh, to release $1,650.00 of the Bond for the Lands of Dziegelenski project. Ms. Arent stated that five trees were planted as requested. The inspection fee amount was $2,000.00 of which $1,000.00 was released. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

At this time Mr. Osborne requested the Board go to item 13C.
13
C.
Tarsio Drainage District 
Ken Lytle, who is representing Anthony Tarsio, came before the Board. He stated the Tarsio Subdivision is located on Old Little Britain Road. This project has Board of Health approval for the septic and the water main extensions. Mr. Lytle is here tonight to discuss the drainage district. 
Mr. Osborne asked Mr. Lytle to describe the facilities. 

Mr. Lytle said all the drainage from the road and back 500 feet all flows into a detention pond that consists of a small 4 bay pond and flows into a larger pond which then dissipates into the wet lands. The water will be collected by catch basins, manholes and distributed. Pat Heinz has reviewed the plans and has signed off on them. The water from the small entrance runs down to the catch basins that run along the roadway. The plans call for one of the catch basins along the road to be replaced then a grass line swale will be installed, a culvert will be installed at the Moulton Memorial Church and they will replace the deteriorated catch basin. 

Councilwoman Greene asked who will own this drainage district.

Mr. Osborne said the Board is here tonight to decide if this will be a public or private drainage district. Typically, when Town roads are involved then the drainage district is public. 

Councilwoman Greene said there is a charge on the tax bill for the drainage.

Mr. Osborne said there is an O & M agreement that states the residences will be charged $275.00 for drainage and insurance costs. 
Mr. Lytle said there are two detention ponds that will be fenced and have extensive landscaping around them. 

Councilman Woolsey asked about an access road to the detention ponds.

Mr. Lytle said there is an access road between lots 6 and 7 that runs down to the pond for maintenance. 
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Mr. Osborne said the Town typically requires 12 inches of sub base material and 4 inches of top soil and seed. 

Mr. Osborne said a detailed map of the drainage area and the easements for the access of the shorter cul-de-sac have to be submitted before a Public Hearing can be scheduled.  In this case, the utility road is between two lots, usually the facilities are adjacent to a Town Road and a lot is dedicated to the Town.. This is similar to Wood Field Manor Phase II, in which those facilities that did not touch a Town road and are only shown as an easement. In this instance, the detention pond is shown in an easement granted to the Town on lots 6, 7 and 8. He said he will ask for the road, pond and fencing details for this project and circulate the information to the Board. Once the Board looks over this information a Public Hearing date will be set. 
Councilwoman Greene asked who will pay the taxes on the detention ponds. 

Mr. Taylor said the detention ponds are located on three lots and are referenced  in their property deeds. The Town will have easement rights with regard to the detention ponds. The property owner may argue that the value of their property is affected by those public easement rights. 
Mr. Osborne told Mr. Loeb that all of the information has to be sent to the Town before July 20th, and a Public Hearing date of  August 18th   can be set at the July 21st Town Board Meeting.  
A. Manganese Treatment Project
As per the Board’s request, Mr. Osborne contacted Ken Greenwood at Mashantucket Pequot Tribal Nation, Bob Trembell, at Washington Suburban Sanitary Commission Paturent WTP, Pete Canal from Jackson Township Municipoal Utilities Authority and Richard Sayward at the Town of Bethlehem Water Treatment Plant to discuss their experience with O’Brien & Gere. All had a positive experience and recommended them highly. Mr. Osborne said he was impressed with the fact that O’Brien & Gere have more that one solution for solving the manganese problem.
Councilman Piaquadio said the Town has had a manganese problem for many years and asked if it would be better to do the study next year. This would enable the Board to do more research for a solution. 

Mr. Osborne said it would put the Town two years behind in construction.
Councilman Benedict asked Mr. Osborne if the Board were to approve the study tonight would the pilot testing be done this year. 

Mr. Osborne said based on his conversation with O’Brien & Gere they would mobilize to start August 1st.  
Councilwoman Greene said the residents in the Town of Newburgh deserve to have the Board solve this problem. She said that she was impressed by O’Brien and Gere’s presentation. 

Deputy Supervisor Benedict asked if the Board was satisfied with Mr. Osborne’s discussions that are summarized in his memo and is the Board ready to move forward with the authorization of the study.  

Councilman Piaquadio asked when the results of the study will be ready for the Board’s review.  
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Mr. Osborne said the piloting would be done in August and a draft report will be presented to the Town by early November.

Councilman Woolsey is happy that a different approach is being taken for the solution of the manganese problem and is ready for a vote. 
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to authorize O’Brien and Gere to do the the Chadwick Lake Filter Plant Mangnaese Treatment Study, for a lump sum of $65,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


B. 
Driscoll Subdivision Road K Factor Waivers

Mr. Osborne said he had a meeting with the Driscoll Subdivision engineer Ross Winglovitz. After that meeting Mr. Winglovitz decided that all the roads for the Driscoll Subdivision would meet AASHTO standards. The Town has a letter dated July 1, 2008 from Ross Winglovitz asking for the waivers and there is a letter dated July 7, 2008 from Creighton Manning recommending approval of the waivers. These actions are consistent with past actions that the Town Board has taken and they meet suitable design standards. 
MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the Driscoll Subdivision Town of Newburgh Town Road Variances and Driscoll Subdivision Road profiles, Route 300, Town of Newburgh, NY; Town project number 2005-46, CME project number 06-040d. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

C. Flaim Subdivision: Release of Security

Mr. Osborne said the construction of a private road was part of the Flaim Subdivision. Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, and Mr. Osborne have inspected the road and have received as-built drawings and certification of the road construction. Mr. Osborne is recommending the release of the performance security for Flaim Subdivision – Lira Street.
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated July 3, 2008, submitted by James Osborne, Town Engineer, to release the performance security for Flaim Subdivision – Lira Street. This is a private road and a maintenance bond for construction is not required. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

D. Fleet Maintenance
Mr. Osborne said when the waste oil tank was removed at Fleet Maintenance there was contaminated soil found adjacent to the tank. The tank closure report recommended further soil investigation. When a leak or spill is reported a site investigation and a signed remediation plan has to be submitted to the DEC. Once they approve the remediation plan the clean up must be done. The proposal from Clough Harbour is for the soil investigation and to prepare the remediation report. 
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MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the proposal to complete a subsurface investigation at the Town of Newburgh Fleet Maintenance Facility in Newburgh, New York submitted by Clough Harbour in the amount of $18,500.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
DISCUSSION: Councilman Woolsey asked what account the $18,500.00 would be paid from.

Mr. Osborne said he was going to talk to Jackie Calarco, Town Account, about 

using the current capital project account for the funds. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

F.
(Add On) 
DRINKING WATER STATE REVOLVING LOAN FUND
Mr. Osborne said at the meeting of June 25th the Board approved an agreement for Bond Council Services. Mr. Taylor has prepared an agreement for Local Council Services in regard to the Town of Newburgh Delaware Aqueduct Tap Filtration Plant New York State Drinking Water State Revolving Fund number 17566. This is a reiteration of his standard agreement. Part of the documentation process for the State Reserve Loan Fund is to show them an agreement for the services. They did not accept that the Board appointed Mr. Taylor local council. They want a proposal specific to this project. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Town of Newburgh Delaware Aqueduct Tap Filtration Plant New York State Drinking Water State Revolving Fund number 17566. (see attached) The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

G.
(Add On)
AIR CONDITIONING AT TOWN HALL

Councilman Piaquadio said he has talked to Mr. Osborne and Mr. Cosentino about the humidity problem at Town Hall. 
Mr. Osborne said there was a duct work modification design done but when it came time to install it there was a conflict with the attic air space. It is his opinion that the duct work will have to be redesigned. The problem at present is the large area in the attic area due to the peaked roof where the air conditioning intake is located. What he suspects will be done is the air intake suction will be put into the office space so the air conditioned air is pulled through the air conditioner instead of the hot attic air. 
14. ORANGE COUNTY: Third Party Lease & Service Agreement for Capital Equipment
Deputy Supervisor Benedict said this is a request that came from Edward Diana, County Executive, regarding the lease and services for capital equipment between the Town of Newburgh and the County.

Mr. Taylor said he has reviewed the lease and advised the Supervisor that the form was acceptable. The lease is for the Dial-A-Bus 

Councilman Piaquadio asked if there was a cost to the Town for this lease. 

Deputy Supervisor Benedict said this agreement will cost the Town $2.00 a year and the buses are used for the Dial-A-Bus. The agreement is for two new twenty passenger, wheelchair lift equipped buses with related equipment. He said he was going to confer with Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation and Supervisor Booth with regard to this lease and bring it back to the July 21st Town Board Meeting.
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16.
(Add On)
TOWN HALL SEASONAL CLERK     

Deputy Supervisor Benedict said Councilman Piaquadio submitted a request to hire Lauren Sutcliffe as a Seasonal Clerk. Ms. Sutcliffe started the process to update the Town’s inventory. 
Councilman Piaquadio said Ms. Sutcliffe was originally hired as a part time employee three years ago. The program originally consisted of five college students who started the inventory program for the Town. Roseanne Smith told him that the part time position had been eliminated and a seasonal position has been put into place. This position has to be approved every year. Ms. Sutcliffe’s physical and fingerprints are already on file and do not need to be redone. Councilman Piaquadio said he is disappointed that some of the departments are not updating their inventory or complying with the Town procedures.
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to hire Lauren Sutcliffe as a seasonal clerk at a pay rate of $10.00 per hour effective immediately. The money is available in account 1230.100. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

17.       ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 10:04 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 
Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 10:04 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
___________________________      _______________________________
           Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk      Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

